MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY   18th November 2015


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Brandon Chapman



Tony Jones



Sally Kitcat



Lindy McDermott


Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr Neil Hargreaves



5 Members of the Public

129.
Dispensations/Declaration of Interest  

130.
Apologies for Absence  None noted
131. Resignation It was noted that Stephanie Bridgewater had resigned as a Councillor.  The Clerk advised she had informed UDC and confirmed the procedure to be followed for filling the vacancy.  She will post the required notices on the notice boards, and will also inform the Parish via her article for the LINK. 
132.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 14th October 2015  These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.  
133.
Matters arising from the Minutes of  14th October 2015 meeting:  
The Clerk advised that she had sent the updated Emergency Plan to UDC.
134.  There had been no response to the request from Snow Walker for interest in the barn complex at Orchard Farm on a commercial basis.   An application for change of use to residential will probably be made.

135.   BC had liaised with Bruce Tice  (UDC Conservation Officer) regarding the discrepancies in Conservation Area Boundary Document, in particular, the boundary line which cuts through the garage of Yew Tree Cottage, which had been pointed out during the consultation process.  He said it was now too late to register this but note had been taken.
136.  
Public Participation Nothing noted
137.    Finance
The Clerk advised that she had contacted Yvonne Morton, an auditor recommended by EALC with a view to her conducting the 2015/16 audit.  It had been agreed that Sue Joannou (the new Clerk) and Ms. Morton would meet in January to make the necessary arrangements.  Sue Phillips said she would be available to assist if necessary.
138.   The Clerk advised that the request for the 2016/17 precept will be required by UDC by 29th January 2016.  The tax base figures and ready reckoners will be available in mid December 2015.  The Clerk said she would distribute a draft budget sheet for discussion at the December meeting to finalise the precept requirement. 
139.   The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 14th October 2015:-
Cheques issued

Website






    8.38
Bus Shelter Repair




   
140.00
Paint for Bus Shelter





  24.99

CAB Donation





150.00

SSE Donation





  10.00

Carr & Bircher





312.00










645.37
Cheques to be authorised
Hilberys






204.00

Stationery






  22.99

Parish Online (Get Mapping)





  33.60
Clerk’s Salary (November)





343.20









603.79
EON Payment (November)







  32.71
Total Payments

        


   
                      1,281.87
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

       £25,976.20
Less total payments




        (£1,281.87)
Projected balance at end November



        £24,694.33







The payments listed above were unanimously authorised.  
140.  Correspondence A letter of thanks had been received from Uttlesford CAB in respect of the recent £150 donation. 
141.  CVSU had sent its annual update which had been circulated.
142.   Update on Forums/Presentations AP and LMcD had met with Nigel Brown, Planning, UDC to discuss various planning issues.   AP advised that NB had confirmed that a breach notice was being served on the applicants for the Land Opposite the Old Kings Head, with 2 months being given for compliance.  With regard to the recent application for Yew Tree Cottage to vary the design from the approval, NB advised that approval would not be automatic but would depend on the extent of the changes.  

With regard to consultation with the PC, AP said NP had given an assurance that the views of the PC are taken into consideration but overall, decisions are based on planning regulations.  Furthermore, he noted that decisions can only be made on the application put before them at the time, and cannot take a cumulative view.  
143.  Training  The Clerk had circulated information regarding courses offered by LCPAS.  It was agreed that a Planning Course (solely for Q&R Councillors) should be arranged, if possible on either 18th or 25th January 2016.  The Clerk will follow up.
144.  Area Bus Review Cllr. Hargreaves noted that there had been a reprieve for the 301 service in Widdington with usage of the service to be monitored.  BC advised that he had responded to the Review stating that it was a retrograde step to stop services to rural areas and not helpful for Quendon and Rickling to lose its link with Widdington, particularly when the use of public transport is to be encouraged. 
145.  Bus Shelters/Litter Bin  CP advised that he had spoken to UDC and they had confirmed that they would empty waste from any additional bins and would also continue to empty any that were moved.  It was agreed to replace the bin at the existing shelter and, when the new shelter on the opposite side is in place, move the bin on that side.  Either adjacent to, or on the shelter is preferred.  

Essex Highways have confirmed a new shelter will be installed for the northbound service but no date has yet been given.  The new shelter at Widdington has been installed and is the same as that proposed for Q&R. Widdington PC received the same response regarding planning permission (i.e. that permission will not be needed if it is on the Village Hall land and that the work is carried out by, or  on behalf of, the PC).

146.  Joint Replacement Waste Local Plan – Newport Quarry  Cllr Hargreaves advised that Newport is not happy with the proposal and Widdington have requested a deferment of the closing date and has hired in a consultant.  He will advise the final date.  Objections being raised include, no employment benefit for the community, no landfill tax credits available, movement of vehicles and potential road safety issues.
147. Community Skip  BC said that whilst the majority of people using the skip at Coney Acre had acted responsibly, some had used it for commercial waste and, despite a notice being put on it late Sunday afternoon stating that it was full, perspex sheets had been left at the side.  On this occasion Carr & Bircher did not take these items away so BC removed them.  The PC will have to consider whether it will be able to offer the service next year and, if so, how to avoid such misuse.  The Clerk will put a notice in the LINK. 
148. Defibrillator   CP advised that he had contacted the Village Hall Committee regarding the possibility of the PC contributing to the cost of running, servicing, and safety checks for the defibrillator.  So far he had not had any response but had been told by the manufacturers that running costs are around £7 per annum.
149.  Village Plan  BC said that an Action Pan had been agreed and would be produced by the New Year.  Annette Chapman has re-written a piece for the village website and another meeting is planned.  The Group will try to promote the Action Plan at a future Coffee Morning.  Two volunteers at the PC meeting offered to provide contact details to be passed to Annette.
150.  Community Services  A resident is developing a Youth Tenants Forum to encourage young people/children to express their views as to the future development of their community to meet their needs, and to see how they can participate.  An article covering this will be put in the LINK.  
LMcD and SK will attend the UDC Youth Initiatives Meeting on 25th November 2015.
151. Parish “Twinning”  A resident suggested twinning the Parish of Quendon & Rickling with Fougerolle du Plessis in France.  She had been advised that the Mayor of the French town, which is a rural community with about 1,000 residents, would be very happy to accommodate representatives from Q&R and that this could open up links for the school (exchange visits, pen pals etc.) as well as other cultural exchanges.  It is understood that funding for such a project is available and this idea should be followed up.  
152. Halloween  LMcD noted that the majority of those Trick or Treating only visited properties where an interest had been shown (e.g.visible decorations/lanterns).  This is encouraging for those residents not wishing to be troubled, and next year a notice will be put in the LINK advising those wishing to participate to give visible indications.  
153.
PRoWs
Rights of Way & Byways Course An LCPAS training session had been held in the Village Hall on 16th November 2015.  3 local parishes (Newport, Berden & Widdington) attended.  A representative from Strutt & Parker, Charlie Andrews, also attended.
154.
Forsters Footpath  LMcD reported that she had spoken to Robert Rudd (local tree surgeon) and he had advised that to take out the overhanging tree would leave the path exposed and, as the tree is slow growing, it should be pruned back.  Further along the path there is another tree which is dead, and this should be removed.  Mr. Rudd had given a quote of £250 for the work and it was agreed that this should be accepted.  
155.   The Big Pathwatch  The footpath survey had been completed and SK and BC will put together a report.  SK  said she had spoken to Strutt & Parker representative, Charlie Andrews, after the Rights of Way Course and he had seemed amenable to discussing some of the local footpath issues.  She will arrange a meeting with him to discuss matters further. 
SK will try to establish ownership of the bridleway beyond Coney Acre as the small footbridge is in a state of disrepair.  
156.
Highways  The Clerk noted that both VAS have been repaired.
A response to the LHP requests had been received.  It had been concluded that a study  shows that criteria for a 20 mph speed limit along Green Road, within the vicinity of Rickling School, would probably be met.  The Clerk will contact Highways to proceed with the Scheme.

The initial study of the junction at Belchams Lane has resulted in a Boundary Ownership request being submitted.  If it transpires land at the junction is owned by Highways/Parish, a feasibility study will be conducted to consider re-design of the junction.

Highways consider that the only solution to footway parking at Waterbutt Row would be to introduce parking restrictions via the North Essex Parking Partnership but this would probably result in vehicles being parked elsewhere in the village.  It was suggested that the bus lay-by be used for formal parking but no definitive agreement was reached.   

BC noted that the pathway along the B1383 has still not been cleared and requested that this be put on the list.  The Clerk advised that this problem had again been reported to Highways (and photographs sent) but was an on-going maintenance issue rather than a Highways Panel Scheme.  
157.  New Street Names  UDC had confirmed that the suggestions of Winstanley, Barratt and Bluebell had been approved by the developer and would be put forward to the Post Office.  UDC had asked for consultation with any known descendants but none are known.  The Clerk will advise UDC accordingly.
158.  Local Plan  Comments on the Local Plan are required by 4th December 2015.  Cllr. Hargreaves said UDC will be looking for 5,000 homes and everyone should be encouraged to respond to the consultation.  AP will send an e-mail to arrange a meeting for the Councillors to discuss and formulate the Q&R response.

159.  Planning
a)     Quendon & Rickling Planning Policy
CP had suggested that the PC re-consider formulating a guide to the policies and procedures it is happy to follow when dealing with planning applications.  He had circulated an initial draft and it was agreed that comments should be collated with a view to arriving at a suitable document.


b)     Applications
i)      UTT/15/3104/FUL Land Opposite Old Kings Head
Removal of condition 1 attached to permission UTT/15/1481/FUL

AP had circulated a copy of the objection sent to UDC.

c) Decisions

i)   UTT/15/2654/HHF Woodmans Cottage, Cambridge Road

Erection of detached garage

Refused
ii)  UTT/15/2861/HHF Kasra Cottage, Cambridge Road

Erection of conservatory

Approved with conditions
iii) UTT/14/3662/FUL Land South of Foxley House

Non material amendments

Split decision 

d)  Trees  - None noted
e) UDC – Breach of Planning 
UDC advised that there had been a complaint that gates had been erected without planning permission at land east of North Hall Road, Ugley.  The investigation found this allegation to be correct and the gates have now been removed and compliance achieved. 
Officer, Mr. Bloomfield-Bray, was already investigating the case.  
160.   Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting,  Wednesday, 16th December 2015:
Nothing noted.

The meeting closed at 9.20 p.m.
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